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March 5, 2020 

 

The Honorable John Bel Edwards 

Governor, State of Louisiana 

State Capitol, 4th Floor 

Baton Rouge, LA 70802 

 

Dear Governor Edwards: 

 

Thank you for your support of dual enrollment expansion in the state of Louisiana and the dedication of $5.5 million 

in the 2020 proposed budget. We are excited to work with you to win legislative support for those resources.    

 

We are also pleased to share with you the attached interim Dual Enrollment Task Force Report. Written in response 

to Act 128 of the 2019 Regular Legislative Session, this report is submitted for your consideration as well as that of 

the Senate and House Committees on Education. I will note that the dual enrollment capacity-building grant in your 

budget proposal is a recommendation in the report. 

 

Act 128 called for the creation of the Dual Enrollment Task Force under the jurisdiction of the Board of Regents. 

The Task Force, over the last eight months, considered all aspects of dual enrollment currently in place in the State, 

analyzed national best practices and made preliminary recommendations via this interim report.   

 

We appreciated your attendance at the inaugural Task Force meeting in in Rayville, Louisiana and your charge to 

supply actionable suggestions for the upcoming legislative session.  To respond to this charge and ensure due 

diligence, the Task Force made the decision to submit an interim report prior to the October 1, 2020 legislative 

deadline.  

 

The Dual Enrollment Task Force worked diligently to create guiding principles and recommendations which will 

anchor the establishment of a statewide framework to ensure universal access to dual enrollment courses in high 

school. Your budget proposal represents a critical next step in building the capacity we will need to reach our goals.  

 

Your unwavering support of this work provided the impetus for the outstanding work of this Task Force and I am 

grateful for your commitment to early college opportunities.  

 

If you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact our office.  

 

Sincerely,  

 

 
 

Kim Hunter Reed, Ph.D.  

Commissioner of Higher Education  

 

http://www.regents.state.la.us/
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Act 128 of the 2019 Regular 
Legislative Session (Appendix 
A) created the Dual Enrollment
Task Force. Under the jurisdic-
tion of the Board of Regents, the
Task Force is charged to make
recommendations for the estab-
lishment of a statewide frame-
work designed to provide
universal access to dual enroll-
ment courses for all eligible pub-
lic high school juniors and
seniors.

Dual enrollment is defined in Act 
128 as “the enrollment of a high 
school student in a postsecond-
ary course for which both post-
secondary and high school 
credit may be earned.”  

Research across the country 
documents that students who 
participate in dual enrollment 
are more likely than their peers 
to enroll in college, build aca-
demic momentum, and persist 
to completion.  One study, using 
a nationally representative sam-
ple of students, showed that stu-
dents who took at least one dual 
enrollment course were 10% 
more likely to complete a bach-
elor's degree than the compari-
son group. The benefits were 
even greater (12%) for students 
whose parents never attended 
college (An, 2013).  The U.S. De-
partment of Education’s What 
Works Clearinghouse completed 
a review of dozens of studies on 
the effects of dual enrollment. 
The review found a medium-to-
large evidence base exists show-
ing that dual enrollment has 
positive impacts on students 
(WWC, 2017).  

Louisiana currently lacks a 
strategy for providing universal 
access to dual enrollment, re-
sulting in widely varying partici-
pation rates in high schools 
across the state and significantly 
lower participation by low-in-
come and minority students 
(See Figure A). The Task Force 
recognizes that a statewide 
framework will be necessary to 
harness these successful pro-
grams for the benefit of low-in-
come, minority, and 
first-generation college stu-
dents. Doing so will help achieve 

the state's goals for talent devel-
opment as well as eliminate per-
sistent and damaging equity 
gaps.   

A fully supported statewide 
framework for dual enrollment is 
essential to prepare increasing 
numbers of students for college 
and career success.  Improving 
student transitions from high 
school into college will necessi-
tate shared responsibility by 
Louisiana's secondary and post-
secondary systems (Barnett, 
2016).  

I. The Case for Universal Access to Dual Enrollment

Louisiana Student Demographics
Figure A
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Through the early 2000s, dual 
enrollment participation in Lou-
isiana was limited to fewer than 
3,000 academically advanced 
students participating in local 
programs. Significant growth 
started in 2005 with the creation 
of the TOPS Tech Early Start 
Scholarship.  This legislatively 
created award pays up to $50 
per credit hour for technical or 
applied courses leading to an In-
dustry Based Certification (IBC), 
a Certificate of Applied 
Sciences, or a Certificate of 
Technical Sciences at a Louisiana 
public postsecondary education 
institution when such certificat-
ion or certificate is approved by 
the Workforce Investment Coun-
cil.  Funding for the TOPS Tech 
Early Start program is part of 
the TOPS budget, and remains 
available for students.  The Early 

Start Program followed TOPS 
Tech Early Start, and paid for 
degree, developmental, or work 
skills courses at a rate of $100 
per credit hour.  Funding for this 
program is no longer available.  

With the defunding of Early 
Start funds beginning in 2013, 
school systems have tran-
sitioned to expending Supple-
mental Course Allocation (SCA) 
funds as well as local general 
funds to provide funding for 
Dual Enrollment courses. Ac-
cording to data from the Lou-
isiana Department of Education, 
in the 2017-18 school year dis-
tricts spent $9 million of the $17 
million SCA appropriation on 
dual enrollment. The Supple-
mental Course Allocation gives 
school districts and other public 
schools a Minimum Foundation 

Program (MFP) allocation re-
lated to the cost of high school 
credit courses.  It is individual-
ized to the needs of secondary 
students and is provided outside 
the traditional secondary school. 
Funds allocated through SCA 
will target the following types of 
courses for high school credit: 
Career and technical prepara-
tion, academic work required to 
achieve TOPS, advanced course-
work not available at the school 
due to limited resources, dual 
enrollment, and intensive reme-
diation for students struggling 
to stay on pace for graduation.  

II. Dual Enrollment Trends in Louisiana
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The growth in the number of 
students taking dual enrollment 
courses in Louisiana public col-
leges and universities plateaued 
subsequent to the establishment 
of SCA, growing less than 2% 
per year through 2017-18, as 
shown in Figure B.  The Board of 
Regents increased minimum 
dual enrollment student eligibil-
ity requirements for general 
education courses in 2017-18. 
This was followed by an 8% de-
cline in participation from 2017-
18 to 2018-19. Enrollment in 
Career and Technical Education 
(CTE) courses was not impacted 
by this new policy; participation 
in CTE dual enrollment remained 
low. 
 
Louisiana Department of Educa-
tion records for dual enrollment 
show that 19,648 reported public 
school students dually enrolled in 
2017-18 (most recent data avail-
able). Of the 19,648 reported en-
rollees, 87% were on the TOPS 
University diploma pathway, 11% 
were on a Jump Start diploma 
pathway, and 1% were not de-
clared. In terms of ethnicity, 65% 
of the enrolled students were 
White, 27% Black, 4% Hispanic, 
and 4% other. 
 
Further analysis indicates that 
41% of this population is consid-
ered economically disadvan-
taged, compared with 69% of all 
Louisiana public high school stu-
dents. Considering the demo-
graphic and socio-economic 
composition of the population of 
Louisiana (see Figure A), these 
numbers reflect a lack of parity 
in access to early college pro-

grams for students from under-
represented and disadvantaged 
populations.  
 
In addition to dual enrollment, 
high school students can earn 
college credit by exam. While 
not the subject of this report, it 
is important to recognize other 
models that support college 
transition.  In 2017-18, students in 
Louisiana took 30,079 Advanced 
Placement (AP) exams with 
7,305 students earning a score 
of at least 3 (the minimum score 
needed to receive college 
credit). According to the College 
Board, the organization respon-
sible for administering and scor-
ing AP and College Level 
Examination Program (CLEP) 
exams, 2018-19 saw Louisiana’s 
highest-ever recorded participa-
tion in CLEP tests, with 18,102 
exams taken. This included a 
record number of exams (8,084) 
passed with a qualifying score 
for college credit.  Additional re-
search is necessary to better un-
derstand the inconsistency in 
the awarding of credit based on 
CLEP across Louisiana public 
postsecondary institutions and 
the extent to which such credit 
assists a student in progressing 
to a postsecondary credential of 
value. 
 

The Board of Regents’ 2019 
Master Plan recognized the need 
to expand talent development 
within the state in order to meet 
the workforce needs of the fu-
ture.  Dual enrollment is a spe-
cific policy highlighted to 
accelerate the earning of early 
college credit by Louisiana’s 
high school students. These pre-
college credit programs will be 
facilitated through the devel-
opment of secondary-to-post-
secondary academic and career 
pathways and are critical to the 
state’s success in increasing 
educational attainment. The 
ability for future high school 
graduates to have a head start in 
college coursework via dual en-
rollment will be a game-changer 
for Louisiana students by ex-
panding access, equity, and col-
lege readiness, as well as 
facilitating transition to college. 
Recognizing the necessity to ex-
pand this opportunity across 
Louisiana, in December 2019 the 
Board of Elementary and Sec-
ondary Education and the Board 
of Regents set a joint goal that 
every student should graduate 
high school with college credit 
(academic and/or career-techni-
cal), a postsecondary credential 
of value, or both, beginning with 
the high school freshman class 
of 2025 (senior class of 2029). 
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Act 128 specifically called for the 
Task Force to consist of twelve 
stakeholders representing K-12, 
postsecondary education, and 
the broader community. The 
Board of Regents, aided by con-
sultants from Education 
Strategy Group, began a review 
of dual enrollment practices in 
Louisiana in the context of best 
practices from across the coun-
try.   This provided opportunities 
for the Task Force to consider 
the most up-to-date in-state and 
national information in devel-
oping its framework and rec-
ommendations for the 
Governor’s and Legislature’s 
consideration.  
 
Since July 2019, the Task Force 
has met seven times at various 
regional sites to deliberate and 
facilitate presentations and at-
tendance by secondary and 
postsecondary partnerships ac-
ross the state. Table 2 indicates 
the various locations at which 
the Task Force conducted its 
meetings.  
 
 

The agenda for each meeting of 
the Task Force featured area 
representatives sharing infor-
mation regarding how they fa-
cilitate the delivery of dual 
enrollment in their respective re-
gion. This was useful to the Task 
Force in developing an under-
standing of the various types of 
dual enrollment options avail-
able to students, along with the 
challenges and opportunities 
that exist in different com-
munities across the state (see 
Appendix B).  
 

In addition to showcasing local 
dual enrollment programs at 
each meeting, the Board of Re-
gents and Education Strategy 
Group conducted key informant 
interviews and surveys with 
stakeholders throughout the 
state. The goal of this project 
was to inform the Task Force of 
varying dual enrollment prac-
tices and priorities from both K-
12 and higher education leaders. 
The findings from this project 
were presented at the No-
vember Task Force meeting and 
are summarized in Appendix C.  

III. Process to Inform Task Force Work 

Date    Location  

July 24, 2019    Richland Parish School Board (Rayville, LA)  

September 9, 2019    Southeastern Louisiana University (Hammond, LA)  

October 7, 2019    South Louisiana Community College (Lafayette, LA)  

November 4, 2019    LA Tech University at Bossier Parish Community College (Bossier City, LA)  

December 2, 2019    Louisiana State University and A&M College (Baton Rouge, LA)  

January 6, 2020 &    Claiborne Building (Baton Rouge, LA)  

February 19, 2020 

Table 2



Dual Enrollment Task Force Report 6

The Dual Enrollment Task Force 
supports the establishment of a 
statewide framework designed 
to ensure students have univer-
sal access to dual enrollment 
courses during high school. Dual 
enrollment is defined as the en-
rollment of a high school stu-
dent in a postsecondary course 
for which both postsecondary 
and high school credit may be 
earned. The Task Force sees 
value when high school students 
have access to high-quality aca-
demic, career and technical col-
lege courses.  Dual enrollment 
provides an early start for stu-
dents on their college and ca-
reer journeys and signals to all 
students that a credential bey-
ond high school is foundational 
to their success. In addition, dual 
enrollment allows students to 
decrease their time to degree 
once in college, thus making 
higher education more afford-
able for families. To that end, the 
following guiding principles are 
offered to anchor this effort:  
 
1.  All high schools shall provide 
access to dual enrollment, Ad-
vanced Placement, and/or Inter-
national Baccalaureate courses 
in all core academic content 
areas and in career/technical 
fields. 
 
2.  The availability of dual enroll-
ment courses in both technical 
and academic fields is critical to 
supporting the varied postsec-
ondary pathways that students 
pursue. Therefore, courses must 

be accessible to Louisiana’s stu-
dents in both areas, with oppor-
tunities provided for students to 
enroll in either or a combination 
of both.     
  
3.  Expansion of dual enrollment 
opportunities should focus on 
increased access and equitable 
participation. 
 
4.  Each high school student 
should be able to enroll before 
graduation in at least four dual 
enrollment courses for which 
they are eligible, with no tuition 
or fees charged to the student 
and minimized cost of atten-
dance expenses such as text-
book, testing, and transportation 
costs. 
 
5.  Meaningful, predictive assess-
ments administered in 10th 
grade or earlier will determine 
the college readiness of stu-
dents and identify those in need 
of additional preparation. 
 
6.  Institutions of higher educa-
tion should emphasize consis-
tent academic quality in the 
delivery of postsecondary 
courses offered for dual enroll-
ment, regardless of course loca-
tion, instructor type, or delivery 
modality. 
 
7.  Existing state and federal 
funding streams should be uti-
lized to their full extent to ex-
pand equitable participation in 
dual enrollment.  
 

8.  With a focus on access and 
equity, the state’s K-12 Account-
ability System, overseen by 
BESE, should provide appropri-
ate incentives for schools to in-
crease successful student 
completion of dual enrollment 
courses and college-level assess-
ments.  
 
While the Task Force’s first pri-
ority was to set the foundation 
for the dual enrollment frame-
work, it also recognized signifi-
cant challenges and 
opportunities that must be ad-
dressed in order for Louisiana to 
reach its goal of expanding early 
college access across the state.  
These findings are provided in 
the following categories for con-
sideration:  
 
•  Universal Access and Equity  
•  Funding Mechanisms  
•  Course Access and Pathways  
•  Instructor Support and  
    Program Integrity  
•  Communication, Outreach  
    and Public Reporting 
 
 

IV. Guiding Principles of a Statewide Framework 



     7          Dual Enrollment Task Force Report

A. Universal Access   
     and Equity  
 
Findings 
 
Ensuring universal access to 
dual enrollment will yield a stu-
dent population in dual enroll-
ment which mirrors the 
demographic, socioeconomic 
and geographic grades 9-12 stu-
dent population. Louisiana’s 9-12  
population in 2017-18 was 47% 
white, 43% African American, 6% 
Hispanic, and 4% other. Yet, of 
the 19,648 students in dual en-
rollment courses, demographic 
analysis showed 65% white, 27% 
African American, 4% Hispanic, 
and 4% other.  Figure C high-
lights the low participation rate 
in dual enrollment among stu-
dents in many rural parishes.  
 
Historically, Louisiana has not 
specified a clear equity goal for 
dual enrollment nor does the 
state have a uniform framework 
to ensure equal access. As a re-
sult, dual enrollment in Louisiana 
is varied and complex, resulting 
in different course offerings, 
funding mechanisms and oppor-
tunities. Adoption of a statewide 
dual enrollment framework to 
ensure universal access and 
equity of opportunity is critical 
to reaching the recently agreed 
shared goal of Board of Elemen-
tary and Secondary Education 
and the Board of Regents for all 
graduates of Louisiana public 
high schools, beginning with the 
high school freshman class of 

2025 (senior class of 2029), to 
complete high school having 
earned college credit (academic 
and/or career-technical), a post-
secondary credential of value, or 
both.  
 
Conditions Necessary for 
Success  
 

1.  Alignment of policies and 
practices overseen by BESE, in-
cluding the K-12 accountability 
systems, to incentivize increased 
dual enrollment completion with 
a focus on access and equity.  
 

V. Findings and Considerations 
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Dual Enrollment  
Percentage by Parish in 
Louisiana Public Post-
secondary Institutions  

Sources:  
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2.  High School Juniors and Seniors - LA DOE High School Session 2017-2018 
 
Notes:  
1.   Dual Enrollment % = counts of prep students/counts of HS juniors & seniors  
2.  1,607 prep students were reported out of 8,588 HS juniors & seniors in unknown parishes 

 
Data submitted by Louisiana  
Department of Education compiled 
by Board of Regents, 12/27/2019 

Figure C
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Louisiana's high school account-
ability system has long rewarded 
schools for Advanced Placement 
and dual enrollment participa-
tion.  However, significantly 
higher weightings for demon-
strated proficiency on a single 
AP or CLEP exam than for pass-
ing a college course is impacting 
school and student course-tak-
ing behavior.  BESE and the Ac-
countability Commission should 
review these and other incen-
tives, to consider ways to further 
reward schools that successfully 
demonstrate equitable out-
comes in dual enrollment com-
pletion and demonstrated 
course proficiency. 
 
2.  Capacity-building to support 
high-quality academic and ca-
reer-technical course offerings 
across the state.   
 
Effectively navigating the com-
plexity of dual enrollment sys-
tems that span K-12 and 
postsecondary systems is diffi-
cult for administrators and coun-
selors across the state. There are 
some excellent dual enrollment 
opportunities in Louisiana, but 
schools and colleges not already 
engaged are often isolated from 
firmly established programs. 
Schools would benefit from a re-
source guide and information 
sessions with postsecondary in-
stitutions to learn more about 
the academic and career and 
technical dual enrollment offer-
ings as well as the various deliv-
ery models available. This could 
enhance the opportunities for 
students in Louisiana.  In ad-
dition, counselors, college ad-
missions officers, CTE directors, 
and dual enrollment managers 
would benefit from an enhanced 
communication infrastructure, a 

centralized one-stop shop web-
site linking training, shared re-
sources, and professional 
networks to facilitate peer learn-
ing. Finally, access to timely, ac-
curate information about dual 
enrollment is essential for par-
ents and students. 
 
3.  Dual enrollment resources 
and regional training for profes-
sional school counselors and 
college admissions counselors, 
to encourage program consis-
tency and success.  
 
Examples were provided to the 
Task Force of tools and re-
sources used in Tennessee and 
Idaho to support school coun-
selors in advising students on 
college and career pathways. 
For example, Tennessee has 
eliminated the counselors' role in 
test proctoring, runs regional 
workshops, provides data tools 
for counselors to use in asses-
sing student college readiness, 
and has created a designation 
process for schools that exceed 
standards on advising, college 
and career planning, and a curri-
culum linked to guided path-
ways. Louisiana’s existing school 
counseling model should be re-
viewed to account for the stan-
dards specific to pathway 
counseling.  
 
4.  Resources and training for 
instructional faculty to ensure 
higher-quality offerings that 
meet accreditation requirements.   
 
Ensuring universal access to 
dual enrollment will require the 
preparation and education nec-
essary for high school teachers 
to meet the accreditation re-
quirements that would allow 
them to join college faculty in 

offering dual enrollment  
courses. In addition all  
SACSCOC and Council on  
Occupational Education criteria 
regarding resources and student 
support would need to be ad-
dressed.  The Statewide Dual 
Enrollment Framework can pro-
vide a road map for the effective 
establishment of dual enrollment 
programs that meet accredita-
tion requirements, contain the 
appropriate content and rigor 
necessary in college courses, 
support faculty to ensure quality 
of instruction and provide strong 
educational experiences for stu-
dents taking both academic and 
CTE courses.   
 
5.  Regular evaluations con-
ducted by the Department of 
Education and the Board of Re-
gents of the effectiveness of dual 
enrollment programs to deter-
mine necessary improvements.   
 
In the past, Regents has con-
ducted a few analyses of stu-
dent success in coursework 
subsequent to dual enrollment, 
but has not undertaken compre-
hensive or targeted evaluations. 
Conducting evaluations will help 
identify specific areas of 
strength and those in need of 
improvement to ensure that rig-
orous coursework and appropri-
ate student support are available 
across Louisiana, to ensure 
statewide progress toward 
equity goals.   
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B. Funding  
    Mechanisms 
 
Findings 
 
The Task Force envisions a fu-
ture in which each high school 
student in Louisiana is able to 
enroll before graduation in at 
least four dual enrollment 
courses for which they are eligi-
ble, with no tuition or fees 
charged to the student and 
other expenses that students 
may otherwise incur minimized, 
including textbook, testing, and 
transportation costs.  Without 
sufficient resources available to 
support the equitable delivery of 
dual enrollment, the consid-
erable variability in course offer-
ings and costs across schools 
and colleges limits access for 
many students.  In many cases, 
costs incurred by families pro-
hibit or limit enrollment.  
 
Supplemental Course Allocation 
(SCA) funds are a valuable in-
centive for public schools to 
offer dual enrollment, but insuffi-
cient to cover the full cost of 
dual enrollment for some school 
systems – including textbooks 

and materials. Despite these in-
creases, most schools exhaust 
their SCA funds due to in-
creased participation in SCA 
courses. Many schools subsidize 
additional student participation 
in SCA courses with general 
funds. Conversely, according to 
Louisiana Department of Educa-
tion records, approximately 8% 
of SCA funds ($1.5 million) allo-
cated last year were not com-
mitted at the end of the 
academic year and were redis-
tributed to schools systems in 
accordance with Act 482 of the 
2014 legislative session and used 
for summer school coursework 
that was inclusive of Dual Enroll-
ment. 
 
The capacity to expand access 
to career-technical dual enroll-
ment courses is often limited by 
the added costs of equipment 
and materials. Department of 
Education data show that SCA 
funds subsidized close to 9,000 
dual enrollments in the 2018-19 
academic year for technical 
courses, indicating public 
schools are relying on SCA as a 
key funding mechanism for 
these courses. Though some 

students taking dual enrollment 
courses in high-demand fields 
receive TOPS Tech Early Start 
scholarships, LOSFA data show 
there has been a significant de-
cline in their utilization, with 
50% fewer dollars awarded in 
scholarships in 2018-19 than five 
years earlier. TOPS Tech Early 
Start is used extensively by 
some schools, but funds as little 
as one-third of technical dual 
enrollment courses due to limi-
tations on the award amount 
and student eligibility restric-
tions. The postsecondary educa-
tion funding formula indirectly 
incentivizes public institutions to 
enroll high school students by 
including them in student credit 
hour calculations. Once these 
students matriculate to college 
after graduation, institutions are 
rewarded for their progression 
toward a postsecondary creden-
tial. 
 
In addition, there is no specific 
funding for intensive cohort-
based pathway programs that 
integrate preparation with dual 
enrollment coursework, includ-
ing Early College High Schools 
and Career Academies.  



Dual Enrollment Task Force Report 10

Conditions Necessary for 
Success  
 
1.  A reliable funding stream or 
combination of funding sources 
to support the state’s vision of 
universal access to dual enroll-
ment.  
 
This requires that existing state 
and federal funding streams be 
utilized to their full extent to en-
sure equitable participation in 
dual enrollment.  The Task Force 
may include additional rec-
ommendations regarding long-
term funding of dual enrollment 
in its final report to the Legisla-
ture by October 1, 2020.  
 
2.  Initial investment in capacity-
building to support both the 
teaching corps needed to imple-
ment universal access to dual 
enrollment and the infrastruc-
ture to ensure more students are 
prepared and eligible to partici-
pate.   
 
The state should fund a Dual En-
rollment Innovation and Equity 
Grant that would support efforts 
to increase dual enrollment ac-
cess and equity in areas of high 
need, as described in the rec-
ommendations on page 15. 
 
3.  Funding mechanisms that 
provide incentives for public K-
12 and postsecondary institu-
tions to expand access to 
underserved students and 
achieve equity in dual enroll-
ment participation.  
 
Legislation establishing the Task 
Force asked it to consider ways 
in which performance-based 
funding for both K-12 and post-

secondary institutions might 
further the goal of universal ac-
cess to dual enrollment. The 
Task Force examined the ways in 
which Louisiana schools and in-
stitutions of higher education 
utilize existing funding streams, 
as well as funding mechanisms 
in other states, particularly Geor-
gia, Idaho, Indiana, Kentucky, 
and Oklahoma. The Task Force 
recommends that any dual en-
rollment funding rewards behav-
ior that increases access for 
students and locations currently 
underserved, and helps to re-
duce equity gaps in student par-
ticipation and performance in 
dual enrollment. 
 
4.  Schools and/or colleges pro-
vide tuition and fee waivers to 
students experiencing economic 
hardship.  
 
Under Louisiana Act 240 of 
2019, each public school’s gov-
erning authority must adopt and 
publish a policy on the collec-
tion of student fees. This law 
was enacted to ensure that stu-
dents are not prevented from 
participating in curricular or co-
curricular programs solely due 
to their inability to pay. Each 
school board's fees policy must 
include a process for students, 
parents, or guardians to request 
and receive an economic hard-
ship waiver for any school fee.  
Department of Education guid-
ance clarified that this law 
applies to dual enrollment 
courses. School boards were re-
quired to adopt these policies 
by December 1, 2019. Successful 
implementation of this law and 
commitment by all partners to 
eliminating tuition and fees for 
students experiencing economic 
hardship will further the Task 

Force's goal of reducing finan-
cial barriers to providing univer-
sal access to dual enrollment. 
 
5.  A uniform pricing structure 
to ensure affordability of dual 
enrollment courses, to include 
maximum and/or minimum tu-
ition and fees. 
 
Dual enrollment tuition and fees 
charged by colleges and univer-
sities to students or schools vary 
widely, from $35 to $170 per 
credit hour. Interviews and sur-
veys of school officials reveal 
that some high schools provide 
one or more dual enrollment 
courses at no cost to students, 
often funded by SCA funds.  
SCA does not require schools to 
provide SCA-funded courses for 
free, but schools often do so for 
a predetermined number of 
courses per student or until 
funds are exhausted.  Among 
the legislative charges assigned 
to the Task Force were to re-
search and consider a process to 
establish a uniform pricing struc-
ture for dual enrollment courses 
offered by each public postsec-
ondary education institution 
with the ability to honor existing 
MOUs. Regents staff conferred 
with public university systems’ 
Chief Financial Officers and pre-
sented to the Task Force a draft 
framework of such a pricing 
structure. Having reviewed this 
information, the Task Force rec-
ommends continued delibera-
tion on uniform pricing in the 
context of the funding system to 
be used to promote equitable 
access to quality dual enrollment 
opportunities for students in all 
school districts across Louisiana.   
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C. Course Access  
     and Pathways 
 
Findings 
 
A 2019 report by the College in 
High School Alliance and Educa-
tion Strategy Group noted the 
importance of state policy and 
coordination in ensuring that ge-
ography does not determine 
student access to dual enroll-
ment courses and that barriers 
do not unnecessarily limit par-
ticipation in dual enrollment in 
academic and career areas of in-
terest (Unlocking Potential, 
2019).  This report, and a May 
2018 report by the Education 
Commission of the States, em-
phasized steps to broaden ac-
cess to dual enrollment 
coursework for middle-achieving 
students through more flexible 
student eligibility standards, pre-
collegiate experiences to pre-
pare students for dual 
enrollment, and a wider range of 
course offerings, including colle-
giate courses in technical fields 
(Zinth & Barnett, 2018). In Lou-
isiana, 83 public high schools 
have fewer than 5% of students 
in dual enrollment courses, with 
nearly half of these reporting no 
enrollment, according to data re-

ported to the U.S. Department 
of Education’s Civil Rights Data 
Collection. Within schools offer-
ing dual enrollment, many have 
persistent inequities in student 
participation when viewed by 
gender, race/ethnicity, and in-
come status. Disparities in par-
ticipation is highly correlated 
with inequitable academic prep-
aration, as shown in Figure D. 
Only 31% of 12th grade students 
in 2017-18 met the current eligi-
bility requirements to enroll in 
an academic dual enrollment 
course.  While 45% of white stu-
dents met eligibility require-
ments, only 15% of African 
American students and 26% of 
Hispanic/Latino students were 
eligible.  
 
Effective Fall 2018, statewide 
minimum eligibility policies es-
tablished by the Board of Re-
gents (Academic Affairs Policy 
2.22) require students to meet 
three minimum criteria for par-
ticipation in academic dual en-
rollment courses: (1) an ACT 
composite score of at least 19; 
(2) minimum ACT subject scores 
in Math (19) and English (18);  
and (3) a minimum 2.5 grade 
point average (GPA). Individual 
postsecondary institutions may 

establish higher eligibility or 
course-specific placement crite-
ria, as well as additional require-
ments and fees.  This complex 
eligibility structure, compared to 
minimal eligibility requirements 
in other states, results in con-
fusion among dual enrollment 
administrators and directly af-
fects the number of students 
who are able to participate.  
 
In addition, there has been lim-
ited implementation of high 
school transition courses de-
signed for high school seniors 
who do not meet college readi-
ness standards in English and 
mathematics. Limited funding 
for early assessments, such as 
the Pre-ACT, decrease schools’ 
ability to identify and prepare all 
students for participation in dual 
enrollment and qualify them for 
courses earlier than in their sen-
ior year. 
 
In 2014, the Louisiana Depart-
ment of Education launched a 
career-technical education grad-
uation diploma known as Jump 
Start, significantly increasing the 
number of high school students 
able to graduate with an indus-
try-based credential. Dual enroll-
ment enhances the value of 
Jump Start diplomas by en-
abling students to earn transfer-
able college credit, providing 
students an opportunity to earn 
stackable postsecondary certifi-
cates and degrees. It is notable, 
however, that some high schools 
and career centers have devel-
oped extensive career pathways 
featuring dual enrollment 
courses connected to industry-
based credentials, while others 
have only limited dual enroll-
ment options.  
 

% of Grade 12 Students Eligible for  
Academic Dual Enrollment 

15%

26%

45% 49%

85%

74%

55% 51%

Overall Average 31%

African American Hispanic/Latino White Other

Figure D

Eligible Not Eligible

Source 
Louisiana Department of Education. 
Strategic Data, Analytics and  
Accountability Division
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Conditions Necessary for 
Success  
 
To successfully promote course 
access and create pathways to 
explore college and career op-
tions, the following four con-
ditions are necessary:  
 
1.  Universal early use of predic-
tive assessments to identify stu-
dents potentially eligible for dual 
enrollment and those in need of 
additional preparation in order 
to qualify.  
 
Data obtained from early predic-
tive assessments will allow sec-
ondary schools to analyze 
student scores and determine 
future dual enrollment eligibility. 
In addition, early assessments 
will provide schools the oppor-
tunity to implement supports 
needed to help students meet 
readiness standards.   
 
2.  Widespread implementation 
of transition courses, including 
identification of students by the 
end of their sophomore year who 
are not on track to meet Regents’ 
college readiness standards.  
 
In response to early predictive 
assessment, transition courses 
can provide necessary interven-

tion for students not on track to-
wards college readiness stan-
dards. According to a recent 
scan by the Education Commis-
sion of the States, 29 states are 
offering interventions through 
transition courses to students 
who fall below college readiness 
standards. In addition to transi-
tion courses, intervention 
methods such as tutoring, men-
toring, career assessment, and 
non-academic supports, can be 
deployed to assist students.   
 
3.  Continued support for  
technical dual enrollment 
courses through the expansion 
of technical options for all stu-
dents.  
 
The successful launch in 2014 of 
the Jump Start graduation path-
way has resulted in significant 
increases in the number of high 
school students earning indus-
try-based credentials.  Dual en-
rollment enhances the value of 
Jump Start diplomas by en-
abling students to earn transfer-
able college credit toward 
stackable postsecondary certifi-
cates and degrees.  The Lou-
isiana Department of Education, 
Workforce Investment Council, 
and Louisiana Community and 
Technical College System 
(LCTCS) should identify ad-

ditional ways to encourage 
schools to offer more advanced 
and higher-value credentials fea-
turing dual enrollment as part of 
Jump Start. Additionally, many 
students completing a TOPS 
University Diploma can also 
benefit from taking career and 
technical dual enrollment 
courses. LCTCS should consider 
additional ways to incorporate 
technical dual enrollment in Lou-
isiana’s draft state plan and ac-
countability metrics for 
implementing the federal Per-
kins Career and Technical Edu-
cation Act.   
 
4.  Alignment of dual enrollment 
courses to established academic 
and career pathways leading to 
college certificates and degrees, 
to ensure courses taken are 
highly applicable to students’ fu-
ture postsecondary success. 
 
Dual enrollment pathways can 
help students confirm or rule out 
potential academic and career 
interests, minimizing the earning 
of excess course credits and 
their associated costs. Pathways 
can be developed in a way that 
enables a student to complete 
credit applicable to any postsec-
ondary credential the student 
decides to pursue. 
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D.  Instructor Support  
     and Program  
     Integrity  
 
Findings 
 
According to recent interviews 
with practitioners from across 
the state, there is considerable 
variation in levels of training and 
academic oversight provided by 
colleges and universities to dual 
enrollment instructors. In many 
cases, it is incumbent upon the 
academic department by which 
the course is being offered to 
provide instructors with profes-
sional development and access 
to course materials, and no for-
mal or standardized structures 
exist for providing such support. 
Inconsistency is a key issue: 
while some instructors receive 
frequent, tailored training from 
their college or university, others 
report limited engagement and 
oversight.  Public institutions re-
port recent increased emphasis 

on instructor oversight due to 
the Regents' Public Postsecond-
ary Quality Guidelines for Dual 
Enrollment, effective 2018, which 
specify academic oversight ex-
pectations and formal training 
for instructors and facilitators.   
 
In addition, high schools have 
found it challenging to recruit 
and retain teachers with the cre-
dentials necessary to teach dual 
enrollment courses—or to fund 
certification of new instructors. 
For the delivery of courses ap-
plicable to undergraduate de-
gree programs, the Southern 
Association of Colleges and 
Schools Commission on Colleges 
(SACSCOC) Guidelines on Fac-
ulty Qualifications call for in-
structors to have at least a 
master’s degree along with at 
least 18 hours of graduate 
coursework in their discipline.  
SACSCOC's Dual Enrollment Pol-
icy Statement clarifies that dual 
enrollment instructors should 

possess the minimum creden-
tials required of campus faculty.  
Like many other states across 
the country, Louisiana is experi-
encing a shortage of high school 
instructors who meet this re-
quirement. Nevertheless, only a 
few graduate institutions, such 
as Louisiana Tech University, 
offer free or discounted course-
work for high school instructors 
to meet credentialing require-
ments. 
 
In light of the shortage, many 
Louisiana colleges and universi-
ties offer dual enrollment 
courses taught by regular col-
lege faculty, either in the class-
room or online.  Another 
strategy used by some Louisiana 
colleges and universities to fill 
the need is the hybrid Instructor 
of Record/Facilitator model, in 
which a non-credentialed high 
school instructor facilitates the 
course and a credentialed uni-
versity faculty member serves as 
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the Instructor of Record. While 
this model has expanded access 
to dual enrollment, it requires 
significant investment of cam-
pus resources to be imple-
mented with academic integrity.  
 
Conditions Necessary for 
Success  
 
1.  Building teacher corps capac-
ity to incentivize high school 
teachers to obtain graduate 
courses or technical certificat-
ions necessary to be credentialed 
as an instructor by a college or 
university.  
 
To address the shortage of cre-
dentialed instructors, programs 
or incentives should be devel-
oped for high school teachers to 
obtain graduate coursework or 
technical certifications nec-
essary to serve as dual enroll-
ment instructors. For example, 
the state could develop a finan-
cial aid program for potential 
dual enrollment instructors that 
leverages state, federal Title II 
and/or other aligned funding, 
similar to programs imple-
mented in Colorado, Indiana, 
Minnesota, Ohio, and Wyoming. 
The state could also work with 
local school districts to offer in-
centives (such as stipends or 
supplements) for dual enroll-
ment instructors who complete 
graduate coursework. Ad-
ditionally, universities could uti-
lize alternate course delivery 
models, such as online courses, 
to facilitate the completion of 
graduate credit.  Graduate pro-
grams at both Louisiana Tech 
and LSU are already targeting 

high school instructors seeking 
advanced credentials; these 
could be enhanced and ex-
panded with state investment 
and coordination. 
 
2.  Increased levels of training 
and academic oversight of dual 
enrollment instructors and fa-
cilitators provided by colleges 
and universities.  
 
To ensure program integrity, col-
leges and universities should 
provide increased training for 
and academic oversight of dual 
enrollment instructors. To fulfill 
their duties, academic depart-
ments need institutional re-
sources and support, including 
college-wide guidelines for of-
fering professional development, 
access to course materials, and 
evaluation of courses. 
 
E.  Communication,   
     Outreach and  
     Public Reporting  
 
The Task Force recognized the 
significant communication and 
outreach necessary to ensure 
parents and students are well in-
formed of the benefits of and re-
quirements for participation in 
dual enrollment. Our universal 
access goal will not be accom-
plished if student participation 
and success, especially among 
underserved populations, are 
not significantly increased.  This 
requires a robust engagement 
strategy to reach and empower 
school superintendents, school 
boards, administrators, teachers, 
counselors, postsecondary pres-
idents and administrators, fac-

ulty, and staff, as well as K-12, 
higher education, and college 
access and parent engagement 
organizations, to participate in 
promoting universal access to 
dual enrollment.   
 
As the state increases access, 
school counselors must be able 
to expand college and financial 
aid advisement to students. Un-
fortunately, these professionals 
have too many students and re-
sponsibilities that hinder their 
ability to help students effec-
tively navigate complex dual en-
rollment systems and myriad of 
information attached to them. 
Online surveys distributed to 
school counselors throughout 
the state revealed severe chal-
lenges surrounding communica-
tion of dual enrollment 
opportunities, which included 
the consistency of available in-
formation, the ability to access 
needed information, and the 
timing of information distribu-
tion.  
 
To monitor our success and con-
tinuing challenges, we must be 
accountable and annually report 
on our progress and next steps.  
Currently Louisiana lacks adequ-
ate annual reporting on dual en-
rollment. To monitor progress of 
the newly established Regents 
and BESE goal, the Department 
of Education and Board of Re-
gents should implement trans-
parent annual reporting on dual 
enrollment participation, per-
formance, and equity at both 
school and institutional levels.  
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At its inaugural meeting, the 
Task Force decided to prepare 
this interim report in January 
2020 to provide guiding princi-
ples, highlight key findings and 
share initial recommendations. 
 
The time is right to build on the 
momentum and interest in ex-
panding dual enrollment oppor-
tunities in this state.  Therefore, 
the Task Force recommends to 
the Governor and Legislature 
adoption of the guiding princi-
ples for universal access to dual 
enrollment and support for an 
initial seed investment to under-
take the capacity-building nec-
essary to advance universal 
access and expand early college 
opportunities.   
 
Specifically, the state should 
fund a Dual Enrollment Innova-
tion and Equity Grant that would 
support efforts to increase ac-
cess and equity in dual enroll-
ment in areas of high need, such 
as: 
 
1.  Incentives for high school 
teachers to obtain graduate 
courses or technical certificat-
ions necessary to be credenti-
aled as an instructor by a 
college or university; 
 
2.  Incentives to increase student 
preparation and readiness, in-
cluding but not limited to early 
predictive assessments, tutoring, 
test preparation and other effec-
tive interventions; 
 

3.  Incentives for high school 
counselors to receive the train-
ing necessary to support stu-
dents in their dual enrollment 
course selections and overall 
program participation; 
 
4.  Support for districts to estab-
lish and sustain intensive cohort-
based pathway programs that 
increase the preparation of stu-
dents for college and careers, in-
cluding Early College High 
Schools and Career Academies;  
 
5.  Development and adoption of 
Open Educational Resources to 
reduce textbook and materials 
costs; and 
 
6. Expansion of innovative dual 
enrollment delivery methods 
through the usage of mobile 
Science, Technology, Engineer-
ing and Mathematics (STEM)  
laboratories throughout  
Louisiana. 
 
This grant, combined with the 
following agency and board ini-
tiatives, can improve policy con-
ditions and increase 
coordination to accelerate our 
success:  
 
Board of Regents (Higher 
Education) 
 
1.  Review policy on dual enroll-
ment eligibility in coordination 
with the College and Career 
Readiness Commission with an 
eye toward improved qualifica-
tion alignment and communica-
tion simplification.  
 

2.  Research a centralized com-
munication infrastructure to im-
prove effective outreach, 
information sharing, and training 
to build participation in dual en-
rollment, and consider the fea-
sibility and utility of a common 
dual enrollment application. 
   
3.  In collaboration with the De-
partment of Education, publish 
an annual report on dual enroll-
ment participation, performance, 
and equity at school and institu-
tional levels including disaggre-
gated data.  
 
4.  Through the Louisiana Li-
brary Network (LOUIS), coordi-
nate statewide implementation 
and resources for the delivery of 
Open Educational Resources 
and other approaches to provid-
ing no-cost and low-cost learn-
ing resources for dual 
enrollment. 
 
Board of Elementary and 
Secondary Education  
(K-12) 
 
1.  Consider revising Bulletin 741, 
the Handbook for School Ad-
ministrators, to require that all 
public high schools shall provide 
access to dual enrollment, Ad-
vanced Placement, and/or Inter-
national Baccalaureate courses 
in all core academic content 
areas and in career/technical 
fields aligned to Regional Labor 
Market needs.  
 

VI. 2020 Recommendations 
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2.  Explore a wide array of incen-
tives to encourage schools to in-
crease successful student 
completion of dual enrollment 
courses and college-level assess-
ments, with a focus on access 
and equity. This could include 
appropriate adjustments to the 
state’s K-12 Accountability Sys-
tem, performance funding incen-
tives through the MFP, or other 
mechanisms that BESE may 
choose to employ.  
 
Department of Education 
(K-12) 
 
1.  Provide additional guidance 
and outreach to school admin-
istrators on utilizing existing 
state and federal funding 
streams to their full extent to ex-
pand equitable participation in 
dual enrollment.  
 
2.  In coordination with the 
Board of Regents, compile a 
comprehensive funding report 
on dual enrollment to better un-
derstand the landscape of dual 
enrollment finance in Louisiana 
and determine the best way to 
fund future efforts.  
 

3.  Resolve the challenge with 
the Supplemental Course Allo-
cation (SCA), in which statutory 
requirements result in some dis-
tricts returning allotments to the 
state. 
 
4.  Continue alignment of techni-
cal dual enrollment courses with 
Jump Start programs to encour-
age schools to offer more ad-
vanced and higher-value 
credentials, and incorporate 
technical dual enrollment into 
Louisiana's state plan and ac-
countability metrics for imple-
menting the federal Perkins Act. 
 
A final report will be submitted 
to the Legislature, as required by 
Act 128, by October 1, 2020.  The 
Task Force will continue to meet 
to discuss further refinement of 
the Statewide Framework, work 
with agencies to implement nec-
essary already-identified system 
improvements and continue re-
search and data analysis.  
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